9
40

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON MONDAY, 4th AUGUST 2014 AT 7.45 p.m.

PRESENT
Dr Oakley, Mr Barnes, Mr McCreery, Mrs Macintyre, Mrs McFadzean and Mr Sutton

IN ATTENDANCE
No members of the public were present

APOLOGIES
County Councillor Susan van de Ven, Mr Bore and Mr Elliott

Before commencing the meeting, Dr Oakley asked those present to observe a minute’s silence to honour the memory of those who fought in the First World War, which started on this date one hundred years ago.

Dr Oakley then opened the meeting.

declarations of interest

There was one declaration of interest.  Mr Barnes declared an interest in the Moore’s Farm site adjacent to his property.

minutes of the previous meeting

As no amendments were needed, Dr Oakley proposed that the Minutes of the meeting, held on Monday, 7th July, be signed as a true record.  Mrs Macintyre seconded the proposal and all were agreed.

matters arising from the minutes

There were no matters arising.

foxton level crossing closure

Dr Oakley reported as follows:

An interim meeting of the board had been held on Wednesday, 30th July, at Shire Hall to discuss the technical aspects of the proposals.  It was clear that the County Council would be pushing for a bridge to carry the A10 over the railway for both technical and cost reasons.  As far as platform access at the Station was concerned (Network Rail’s remit) their preferred option would be a bridge with lifts.  A direct line underpass along the current A10, which was Foxton Parish Council’s preferred option, would, however, become the County Council’s ongoing responsibility rather than Network Rail’s because of its location, and was not therefore a popular choice with the County Council officers.  Dr Oakley said that, finally, he had pointed out that no provision had been made in the scheme for pedestrians and cyclists to access Barrington Road from the Station.  Following discussion it was suggested this could be an underpass below the proposed A10 bridge, which further reinforced the bridge as being the favoured option!  Dr Oakley said that he did, however, get an admission from the County Council that the access points at both ends of the bypass needed to be roundabouts.  The next full meeting of the Board would be in September.

The question of parking at the Station was raised and Mr McCreery said that there had been talk of providing parking spaces on the County Council-owned land near to the Station but that nothing had, so far, come of it.
infrastructure report

Dr Oakley reported as follows:

Roads

Dr Oakley said that the appalling state of the roads, particularly Station Road in Foxton, had been pointed out and that he would be contacting the County Council, via Dr van de Ven, to express the council’s concerns and asking for something to be done.

The clerk would also contact Mike Cooper on this matter and also report the deep pothole in the High Street near the village shop.

Speed limit Reduction

Dr Oakley had now had a response from the police concerning the council’s proposed reduction of speed limits in the centre of the village and along Shepreth Road.  They would not even consider supporting the reduction to 20mph without appropriate traffic calming measures also being included in any proposal.  As the Highways Department was reluctant to support this bid last year, Dr Oakley said they would certainly not entertain the proposal with this increased expenditure, and so he did not propose to pursue it this year.  The police had offered support for the Shepreth Road speed limit reduction but possibly only to 50mph, not 40mph.  Dr Oakley said he would therefore be applying for this in September.  All were agreed.

bt telephone kiosk

The clerk had succeeded in contacting a Mr Jordan at BT, who claimed that details of how to get the kiosk disconnected were included in the contract.  The clerk had not, however been able to find this information in the contract.  Dr Oakley undertook to check the contract as well, before a response was made to BT.

Dr Oakley then moved on to the question of what the council wished to do with the kiosk once it had been disconnected.  A majority of council members were in favour of keeping the kiosk, with the suggested site for the new location being land at the end of Hardman Road.  However, as the costs of removing and re-siting the kiosk were likely to be high, it was agreed to defer a final decision until these costs had been researched.

reports from the working parties

RECREATION AND AMENITIES

Mr McCreery reported as follows:

Skatepark Project
Mr McCreery said that he had met with Bendcrete and the subsidence beside the drainage pit had been filled in.  Mr Salmons would obtain quotations for matting for the entrance to the skatepark, as the previous stock held at his farm had now been used up.  He had also asked Mr Salmons to replace the posts removed to allow contractors access to the skatepark.
Recreation Ground
The additional wooden picnic bench donated by the Matthews family had been placed in the Play Area.
A new bin had been purchased for the car park and should be installed in the next few days.
Mr McCreery said that he, Mrs Macintyre and Mr Salmons spent the morning on 17th July cutting back the overgrown shrubbery beside the Play Area.  Three trailer loads of branches had been removed.  Mr Pester had acknowledged the work done and agreed, if he was able, to do some trimming of the bushes in future.
Ramblers’ Association
The Cambridge Ramblers’ Association had agreed to the bench proposed by the council and requested it be marked with a plaque.  The plaque had been ordered with delivery expected within two weeks.
Other
The second stage of the tree work required, following the Kask report in October last year, should be carried out in this financial year.  A quotation of £1,100plus VAT had been received from Eastern Tree Surgery.  Mr McCreery said he would like to get the work organised with an allowance for a further £400 to cover removal of dead trees on the border of the Recreation Ground.  All were agreed.
Further work
· Bins to be emptied more regularly during the summer
· Station path – to be strimmed
· Picnic bench – to be removed from pavilion area to the compound at the end of the cricket season
FINANCE
Mr Sutton gave details of the Barclays Bank Accounts as follows:

Deposit Account
£16,537.78

Current Account
£156.38

(This included the refund of bank charges totalling £104.27)

10-day Notice Account
£23,010.02

(This included interest applied 1/8/14 of £21.28)

Mr Sutton proposed the following cheques for payment:

Foxton Village Hall (hire of Meeting Room 2/6 @ £15.50

and FPC office @£101.12)
£116.62

D Salmons (Village Warden duties, July plus extra work)
£180.00

Bendcrete Leisure Ltd (reinstatement of ground + VAT)
£600.00

R McCreery (reimbursement for Glasdon bin etc plus seat)
£735.70

J E Burns (salary August)
£309.04

Dr Oakley seconded the proposal and all were agreed that these payments, totalling £1,941.36, should be made and that £1,840 be transferred from the Deposit Account to the Current Account.

Mr Sutton also proposed that, as he would not be able to attend the council meeting, he would transfer a further £2,000 shortly before that meeting to cover any payments needed.  In the event that any payments were required beyond this amount, payment should be deferred until the necessary transfer had been made.  All were agreed.

Dr Oakley said that he had received a reminder about the Royal British Legion wreath for Remembrance Sunday and asked that a total donation of £50 be made.  All were agreed.

The clerk asked whether she might purchase a pair of lightweight steps for the council office to enable archive papers to be stored on the newly fitted shelves.  Mr McCreery said that he had some steps that could be used for this purpose.

The clerk also said that sets of Minutes, currently stored in plastic bags, would need to be transferred to ring binders and that a heavy duty hole-punch would be needed.  All were agreed to this being purchased.

planning committee report

Mrs Macintyre gave the report in the absence of Dr Grindley.

The committee had met on 22nd July, when the following applications were considered:

Mr Graham Ward
S/1463/14/VC Variation of condition 2, approved plans of application S/2608/12/FL for amended foul drainage layout at 14 Fowlmere Road

The Parish Council’s view was that this amendment should be refused, and that the foul drainage layout should be changed to be as per the original approved application, since the original application was approved by neighbouring householders as well as by Foxton Parish Council and South Cambridgeshire District Council.

There was evidence of inadequate drainage in the original sewerage system (when the foul drainage of 14 Fowlmere Road was connected into the private sewer of 8 Fowlmere Road) and there had been blockage problems in the past.  The new properties would add even more waste to the system and would cause more problems.

The Parish Council requested that, in the event that the planning officer view was in conflict with it’s recommendation, that this application be referred to the member committee for determination, rather than be decided by officers under delegated powers, and that arrangements be made for the Parish Council to receive the agenda papers and be able to attend and address the member meeting.

Mr Graham Ward
S/1463/14/VC Variation of conditions 2 and 3 of application S/0589/14/VC for amended foul drainage layout and materials at 14 Fowlmere Road

The Parish Council recommended approval of these materials, but wished to draw attention to the fact that this application contained no details of the proposed foul drainage layout, despite its inclusion on the title of the notice letter. 

Tree application

Mr Ed Carpenter
C/11/40/030 to fell two Scots Pines of low amenity and excessive shading to house and T3 Maple to fell to ground level as above.

Removal of the trees approved.

Correspondence

A letter had been received from Cambridgeshire County Council regarding the proposed importation of spoil by rail to infill part of the Barrington Quarry. The letter was notification that a specific reference to class 66 locomotives would be removed from the planning obligation. This was because there were now lower-emission locomotives available, and leaving in the obligation to use class 66 locomotives would mean using locomotives whose emission levels were unnecessarily high.

The Committee felt that in light of the fact that the council had not always been consulted on or notified of issues in the past, the clerk should write to Cambridgeshire County Council expressing its approval of the decision, and thanking them for notifying the council of it.

-----------

Mr Barnes expressed his concerns about the way the Moore’s Farm site (adjacent to his property) was being operated.  Although he had declared an interest, and took no part in planning considerations relating to the site, there were matters of public safety that needed to be addressed.

· To Mr Barnes’ knowledge, there was a considerable amount of asbestos on the site and the contractors should have sought professional advice regarding its disposal: it was not clear that such advice had been taken

· Fires were lit on the site including highly flammable wood from Leylandii and sometimes left unattended

· There had been an alarming incident when Mr Barnes’ son was walking along the footway at the front of the site, when, without any warning, a digger swung over the hedge to remove soil from the bank and his son had to leap into the middle of the road to avoid being hit.  Less able-bodied pedestrians, or those with pushchairs etc would not have been able to avoid being hit

It was felt that the district council should be alerted to these matters and the clerk was asked to write to the SCDC Planning Department copied to both the SCDC Environment Department and to District Councillor Deborah Roberts.

police liaison report

Mr Barnes reported as follows:

The latest police report had included the following offences:

High Street

Vehicle crime – police investigating

Hillfield

Two cases of violence

(Police investigating and a suspect had been charged and was now going through either the Magistrate’s, or the Crown, Court)

The Green (or nearby)

Burglary – police investigating (subject identified but



unable to prosecute)

Mr Barnes said that the South Cambridgeshire Police were continuing their campaign against shed and outbuilding burglaries with Crimestoppers.  New flyers had been produced asking for intelligence and information relating to stolen goods such as chainsaws, power tools and hedgcutters etc.  Such items could be registered for free on the immobilise site www.immobilise.com.  They should also be code-marked using a paintpen or by fitting tamper-proof labels.  Mr Barnes said that Crimestoppers could be contacted direct on 0800 555 111.

recreation ground trust report

It was confirmed that a short meeting of Trustees would be held immediately after the present meeting.

correspondence

The clerk reported correspondence received in the past month as follows:

1)
Various e-mails from CAPALC and Cambridgeshire ACRE.

2)
Publicity material from Fenland Leisure Products Ltd (outdoor play and leisure equipment).

visitors’ questions

There were no visitors’ questions.

any other business

Mrs Macintyre said that Catherine Cairns had asked her whether weeds on the footpath to the Station could be removed.  Mr McCreery said he would talk to Mr Salmons about this.

date and time of next meeting

It was confirmed that this would be held on Monday, 1st September 2014 at 7.45pm in the Village Hall Meeting Room.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.58pm.

